Hawk Island Estates Property Owners Association, Inc.

Board Meeting Minutes

 October 6, 2008

Board Attendees:


Tom Eckdahl

Cindy Howell


Pat Dexter


Karen Pederson

Jim Glickert

Invited guests:

Jim Lewis (HIE property owner)


Kirk Stites (Allied Waste)

The meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m. at Tom Eckdahl’s home.

1. Allied Waste proposal 

Tom Eckdahl introduced Kirk Stites, an employee of Allied Waste who contacted him several weeks ago.  (Allied purchased local waste hauler Modern Sanitation and changed its name in recent years.)  Kirk was invited to answer questions regarding a proposed contract with the Association to become the exclusive waste hauler for the subdivision.  (See attached letter.)  

Kirk started by saying that Allied is trying to expand its recycling business.  Currently, it has a recycling bin at its transfer station near Big Surf Water Park on Y Road, where it accepts plastics (#1-5 and #7), tin and aluminum.  (They’re looking into curbside service in the future.)  Its recyclables are taken to Laclede Industries in Lebanon for sorting and handling.  Allied is merging with Republic Waste, which has many more recycling centers around the country.    

Allied transfers its waste to a waste-to-energy landfill in Jefferson City, where methane gas (from decomposition) is captured and sold.  Its gas powers the state prison and 2,000 homes in the area.

He said that the subdivision would benefit from an exclusive contract by reducing truck traffic on our streets, and thus making them safer.  He said that they offer better service.  Their service schedule doesn’t change around holidays other than Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Years Day.  In addition, their trucks don’t show up at erratic times, like Waste Management’s truck did at 2:00 a.m. around Memorial Day.

The proposed contract would include a charge of $18 per bin.  Each homeowner would be billed separately.  A seasonal option (six month minimum) is available, but homeowners would have to pay $12 for delivery (and another $12 for return) of a bin at the start and end of service.  The contract would be for 36 months.  The $18 charge would be fixed for the first year, with increases capped at 5% per year for the following two years.

The contract would not require every homeowner to use Allied.  The Association would only recommend that Allied be used.  The rates are not dependent upon a certain percentage of the homeowners signing up with Allied.  

Kirk left, and the board discussed the idea briefly before agreeing to bring it to the homeowners at the upcoming annual meeting. 

2. Treasurer’s report

Cindy Howell reported that our budget situation is looking good.  (See attached report.)  All of our 2008 assessments were collected, and many of our expenses have been coming in under budget.  We currently have about $6,500 in the bank.  She said that we have about $2,000 of known expenses coming up before year-end, leaving us with an end-of-year balance of about $4,500 unless something unexpected happens.     

3.   Financial reserve fund

Tom Eckdahl said that one of our primary responsibilities is to look at expenses down the road and keep homeowners abreast of what’s coming up.  Tom then handed out a sheet containing a best guess as to likely major expenses in the future.  (See attached.)   

Tom distributed also copies of a letter written by Ned Goss of Total Environmental (our water and sewer systems contractor) that estimated expenditures over the next few years.  Ned’s guess was a range of $14,500 to $23,500.

Tom recently talked to Tom Atkisson, our water-well contractor, about future water-well expenditures.  It’s extremely difficult to predict the life of a water pump, but if our big pump failed, it would cost about $15,000 to replace.  Similarly, our bladder tanks (we now have fifteen) would cost $1,500 each to replace.

Tom then brought up the railroad-tie retaining wall on Ridgeview Terrace.  He said that a section of it is bulging.  A contractor, Johnny Hix Landscaping, has given us a quote of $8,480 to fix the spot that’s bulging, or $38,750 to remove the entire wall and replace it with a retaining wall of concrete landscape blocks.  (See attached.)

Tom said that we have no idea if and when the area that’s bulging might come down.  It hasn’t moved at all in the last few months.  If it does come down, we’ll have a “real mess” on our hands, since we’ll have to fix it immediately due to blockage of the street.  [Later in the meeting, Tom felt the smartest thing to do is to go ahead and fix the bulge.  Cindy thought that, regardless, the issue will be controversial since people don’t know that the Association owns the wall.]

Tom didn’t forecast any road repairs for the next few years.  We only own Island Court and Ridgeview Terrace—both of which have concrete surfaces.  Jim Lewis said that these streets shouldn’t have any problems as long as we don’t use salt for winter de-icing.  He recommended continuing to use potassium chloride.

Tom said that we need to ask our homeowners how they want to pay for such future expenses.  Do they want to pay for them as they occur?  Do they want to set up a reserve fund?  

Tom distributed a sheet (attached) showing annual assessments of other subdivisions in the area, using information provided by local realtor Lynn Farrell.  The sheet showed that, at $600, our annual assessment is low compared to the others, especially for the services we provide and the amenities we offer.

Karen Pederson indicated support for a reserve fund, but wasn’t sure about the accounting for it.  Cindy likes the pay-as-you-go approach that we’ve always followed, but suggested we put the idea to the homeowners.  Tom asked what we would do if suddenly faced with a $15,000 bill to replace our big water pump.  Cindy replied by saying that we would go to the bank, just as we’ve done for shortfalls in the past.

After a little more discussion, we decided to present at the annual meeting a list of potential future expenditures, and ask the homeowners how they wish to provide—or not provide—for them in advance.

We revisited this issue later in the meeting.  Tom said he thought that building a reserve of $25,000-$30,000 would be reasonable.  He offered the idea of increasing our assessments by $100 a year.  (This would raise $5,400 a year.)  Cindy said that setting up a reserve fund would complicate our accounting, and necessitate hiring an accounting firm to advise us.  She said that we don’t have to exactly match our revenues and expenses each year.  As long as at least 90% of our income is from assessments, we won’t be taxed on our net income, and we can accumulate the surplus for use in future years.  We could build a reserve out of future years’ surpluses.   

4. Always Clean leaf removal service 

Tom presented a proposal by Always Clean to provide leaf removal to our homeowners.  (See attached.)  Use of the service would be up to each individual homeowner (i.e. the Association will not be directly involved).  Information about the service will be provided to our homeowners next week when the annual meeting notices are sent. 

5. Swimming pool and tennis court 

Karen Pederson said that we had a lot of outsiders using our pool this year.  Also, children have been using the pool without adult supervision, and the umbrellas haven’t been taken down at night.  Cindy has, on a number of occasions, also noticed that the ceiling fans and lights have been left on.  Karen said that things have gotten worse this year, and believes the installation of combination locks this year (versus keyed locks in previous years) has contributed to the problem.  Cindy agreed that the combination locks have made things worse.  Tom reminded us that the homeowners agreed to a change to combination locks at last year’s annual meeting.  He asked if a more “forceful” sign might help deal with these problems, but no one believed that they would, particularly since we already have too many signs.

Tom suggested that we ask the homeowners to go back to keyed locks.  Jim Glickert suggested that we install keyed locks whose keys can only be duplicated by a professional locksmith.  Jim Lewis added that we should make homeowners sign for their key when they receive it, and charge them a “good” amount for a replacement key.

Karen asked that our snow removal contract with Always Clean include the clearing of a path on the roadway between the swimming pool and the Webers’ house.  (This area is owned by the Association, and is consequently not cleared by Camden County.)  We all agreed to have Always Clean add this to the contract.  (See attached bid.)  

6. Island Court entrance

Pat Dexter pointed out that the asphalt near the corners of the entrance to Island Court is cracking.  Jim Lewis said that the Association owns Island Court, but the asphalt on Pelican Drive that meets up with it is owned and maintained by the county.  Tom asked Jim Glickert to contact Camden County about repairing this, as well as the spot at the Ridgeview Terrace/Hawk Island Drive intersection where a snow plow tore up the asphalt last winter, leaving a bump that the snow plow will be hitting this winter.  [On October 8th, Jim Glickert talked to the Camden County Road & Bridge crew that was clearing the culvert on Hawk Island Drive that day.  They understood exactly where the problems were, and will pass this on to their supervisor, Ken Matthews, who was off work that day.] 

7. Annual meeting

We set the annual meeting date to November 8th.  The meeting will begin at 10:00 a.m.  Jim Glickert will make arrangements to rent the clubhouse at Pelican Bay.

8. Other business

Karen asked where we stood on the issue of parking trucks in the subdivision.  (This was brought up at our last board meeting, where Jim Glickert was asked to look into a way to deal with it.)  Jim Glickert then distributed a proposed resolution (see attached) to restrict the parking of commercial and oversized vehicles in the subdivision. 

Cindy expressed concern about the inconsistent enforcement of our existing restrictions.  She said that we can’t enforce some rules and not others.  Tom said we have problems with things like yard maintenance, and need to be more consistent about enforcing the rules.

We agreed to put the proposed resolution before the homeowners.  The proposal will be included in the annual meeting notices.  In addition, we will provide a copy (attached) of the provision in Camden County’s planning and zoning regulations dealing with home-based businesses.  (This was another issue that Jim Glickert was asked to look into at the last board meeting.)  The county’s regulations look to be restrictive enough that we don’t need to propose our own.

Jim Glickert announced that he will be resigning at the upcoming annual meeting.  This will entail the need for a vote at the annual meeting for a director to serve the one year remaining on his term.  He will attend the meeting and take the minutes.  Tom asked everyone to think of possible replacements.

Cindy asked what annual assessment amount should be built into our 2009 budget.  Tom said that we got lucky this year (so far) with no water leak repair costs.  The general feeling was that raising the assessment a little would help provide for minor things that might come up.  We agreed to ask for $650 per property owner, up from $600 assessed in 2008.

The meeting adjourned at 8:42 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jim Glickert

October 9, 2008

Attachments:

(1) Allied Waste letter

(2) Budget report

(3) Potential major future expenses

(4) Total Environmental letter

(5) Johnny Hix bid proposal

(6) Comparison of subdivision assessments

(7) Always Clean leaf removal proposal

(8) Always Clean snow removal bid

(9) Proposed resolution to restrict parking of commercial and oversized vehicles

(10) Camden County P&Z regulations regarding home-based occupations
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